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form, with a request for confidential
treatment, and you have to follow the
procedure explained in FTC Rule 4.9(c),
16 CFR 4.9(c). Your comment will be
kept confidential only if the FTC
General Counsel, in his or her sole
discretion, grants your request in
accordance with the law and the public
interest.
Postal mail addressed to the
Commission is subject to delay due to
heightened security screening. As a
result, we encourage you to submit your
comments online, or to send them to the
Commission by courier or overnight
service. To make sure that the
Commission considers your online
comment, you must file it at https://
ftcpublic.commentworks.com/ftc/
altfuelspra2, by following the
instructions on the web-based form. If
this Notice appears at http://
www.regulations.gov/#!home, you also
may file a comment through that Web
site.
If you file your comment on paper,
write ‘‘Paperwork Comment: FTC File
No. P134200’’ on your comment and on
the envelope, and mail or deliver it to
the following address: Federal Trade
Commission, Office of the Secretary,
Room H–113 (Annex J), 600
Pennsylvania Avenue NW., Washington,
DC 20580. If possible, submit your
paper comment to the Commission by
courier or overnight service.
Visit the Commission Web site at
http://www.ftc.gov to read this Notice.
The FTC Act and other laws that the
Commission administers permit the
collection of public comments to
consider and use in this proceeding as
appropriate. The Commission will
consider all timely and responsive
public comments that it receives on or
before April 4, 2013. You can find more
information, including routine uses
permitted by the Privacy Act, in the
Commission’s privacy policy, at http://
www.ftc.gov/ftc/privacy.htm.
Comments on the information
collection requirements subject to
review under the PRA should
additionally be submitted to OMB. If
sent by U.S. mail, they should be
addressed to Office of Information and
Regulatory Affairs, Office of
Management and Budget, Attention:
Desk Officer for the Federal Trade
Commission, New Executive Office
Building, Docket Library, Room 10102,
725 17th Street NW., Washington, DC
20503. Comments sent to OMB by U.S.
postal mail, however, are subject to
delays due to heightened security
precautions. Thus, comments instead
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should be sent by facsimile to (202)
395–5167.

DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH AND
HUMAN SERVICES

David C. Shonka,
Acting General Counsel.

Office of the Secretary

[FR Doc. 2013–05070 Filed 3–4–13; 8:45 am]

Notice of Interest Rate on Overdue
Debts

BILLING CODE 6750–01–P

DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH AND
HUMAN SERVICES
Statement of Delegation of Authority;
Health Resources and Services
Administration and Centers for
Disease Control and Prevention
I hereby delegate to the
Administrator, Health Resources and
Services Administration (HRSA), and
the Director, Centers for Disease Control
and Prevention (CDC), with authority to
redelegate, the authority vested in the
Secretary of the Department of Health
and Human Services under Title III, Part
R, Section 399BB, titled ‘‘Autism,
Education, Early Detection, and
Intervention,’’ of the Public Health
Service (PHS) Act, as amended, insofar
as such authority pertains to the
functions of HRSA and CDC,
respectively. HRSA and CDC will
coordinate and collaborate with each
other, with the National Institutes of
Health (NIH), and with the
Administration for Children and
Families (ACF), as appropriate, in
implementing this authority. In
addition, nothing in this delegation of
authority would preclude NIH from
pursuing research and training activities
authorized by the PHS Act. HRSA and
CDC will also coordinate and
collaborate with other agencies, as
appropriate, in implementing this
authority.
This delegation excludes the authority
to issue regulations, to establish
advisory committees and councils and
appoint their members, and shall be
exercised in accordance with the
Department’s applicable policies,
procedures, and guidelines.
I hereby affirm and ratify any actions
taken by the Administrator, HRSA, the
Director, CDC, or other HRSA and CDC
officials, which involve the exercise of
these authorities prior to the effective
date of this delegation.
This delegation is effective upon date
of signature.
Dated: February 22, 2013.
Kathleen Sebelius,
Secretary.
[FR Doc. 2013–04946 Filed 3–4–13; 8:45 am]
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Section 30.18 of the Department of
Health and Human Services’ claims
collection regulations (45 CFR part 30)
provides that the Secretary shall charge
an annual rate of interest, which is
determined and fixed by the Secretary
of the Treasury after considering private
consumer rates of interest on the date
that the Department of Health and
Human Services becomes entitled to
recovery. The rate cannot be lower than
the Department of Treasury’s current
value of funds rate or the applicable rate
determined from the ‘‘Schedule of
Certified Interest Rates with Range of
Maturities’’ unless the Secretary waives
interest in whole or part, or a different
rate is prescribed by statute, contract, or
repayment agreement. The Secretary of
the Treasury may revise this rate
quarterly. The Department of Health and
Human Services publishes this rate in
the Federal Register.
The current rate of 105⁄8%, as fixed by
the Secretary of the Treasury, is certified
for the quarter ended December 31,
2012. This interest rate is effective until
the Secretary of the Treasury notifies the
Department of Health and Human
Services of any change.
Dated: February 25, 2013.
Margie Yanchuk,
Director, Office of Financial Policy and
Reporting.
[FR Doc. 2013–04945 Filed 3–4–13; 8:45 am]
BILLING CODE 4150–04–P

DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH AND
HUMAN SERVICES
Centers for Disease Control and
Prevention
Subcommittee for Dose
Reconstruction Reviews (SDRR),
Advisory Board on Radiation and
Worker Health (ABRWH or the
Advisory Board), National Institute for
Occupational Safety and Health
(NIOSH)
In accordance with section 10(a)(2) of
the Federal Advisory Committee Act
(Pub. L. 92–463), the Centers for Disease
Control and Prevention (CDC),
announces the following meeting for the
aforementioned subcommittee:
Time and Date: 9:00 a.m.–5:00 p.m.
Eastern Time, March 25, 2013.
Place: Cincinnati Airport Marriott,
2395 Progress Drive, Hebron, Kentucky
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41018, Telephone (859) 334–4611, Fax
(859) 334–4619.
Status: Open to the public, but
without an oral public comment period.
The USA toll-free, dial-in number is
1–866–659–0537 with a pass code of
9933701.
Background: The Advisory Board was
established under the Energy Employees
Occupational Illness Compensation
Program Act of 2000 to advise the
President on a variety of policy and
technical functions required to
implement and effectively manage the
new compensation program. Key
functions of the Advisory Board include
providing advice on the development of
probability of causation guidelines that
have been promulgated by the
Department of Health and Human
Services (HHS) as a final rule; advice on
methods of dose reconstruction, which
have also been promulgated by HHS as
a final rule; advice on the scientific
validity and quality of dose estimation
and reconstruction efforts being
performed for purposes of the
compensation program; and advice on
petitions to add classes of workers to the
Special Exposure Cohort (SEC).
In December 2000, the President
delegated responsibility for funding,
staffing, and operating the Advisory
Board to HHS, which subsequently
delegated this authority to CDC. NIOSH
implements this responsibility for CDC.
The charter was issued on August 3,
2001, renewed at appropriate intervals,
and will expire on August 3, 2013.
Purpose: The Advisory Board is
charged with (a) providing advice to the
Secretary, HHS, on the development of
guidelines under Executive Order
13179; (b) providing advice to the
Secretary, HHS, on the scientific
validity and quality of dose
reconstruction efforts performed for this
program; and (c) upon request by the
Secretary, HHS, advise the Secretary on
whether there is a class of employees at
any Department of Energy facility who
were exposed to radiation but for whom
it is not feasible to estimate their
radiation dose, and on whether there is
reasonable likelihood that such
radiation doses may have endangered
the health of members of this class. The
Subcommittee for Dose Reconstruction
Reviews was established to aid the
Advisory Board in carrying out its duty
to advise the Secretary, HHS, on dose
reconstruction.
Matters To Be Discussed: The agenda
for the Subcommittee meeting includes:
dose reconstruction program quality
management and assurance activities,
including: Current findings from NIOSH
internal dose reconstruction blind
reviews; discussion of dose
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reconstruction cases under review (sets
8–9, Savannah River Site, Rocky Flats
Plant, and Los Alamos National
Laboratory cases from sets 10–13); and
selection of ‘‘blind dose
reconstructions’’ from set 16.
The agenda is subject to change as
priorities dictate.
In the event an individual cannot
attend, written comments may be
submitted. Any written comments
received will be provided at the meeting
and should be submitted to the contact
person below well in advance of the
meeting.
Contact Person for More Information:
Theodore Katz, Designated Federal
Official, NIOSH, CDC, 1600 Clifton
Road, Mailstop E–20, Atlanta, Georgia
30333, Telephone (513) 533–6800, Toll
Free 1 (800) CDC–INFO, email
ocas@cdc.gov.
The Director, Management Analysis
and Services Office, has been delegated
the authority to sign Federal Register
notices pertaining to announcements of
meetings and other committee
management activities, for both the
Centers for Disease Control and
Prevention and the Agency for Toxic
Substances and Disease Registry.
Dana Redford,
Acting Director, Management Analysis and
Services Office, Centers for Disease Control
and Prevention.
[FR Doc. 2013–04969 Filed 3–4–13; 8:45 am]
BILLING CODE 4163–18–P

DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH AND
HUMAN SERVICES
Food and Drug Administration
[Docket No. FDA–2012–N–0777]

Adrian Vela: Debarment Order
AGENCY:

Food and Drug Administration,

HHS.
ACTION:

Notice.

SUMMARY: The Food and Drug
Administration (FDA) is issuing an
order under the Federal Food, Drug, and
Cosmetic Act (the FD&C Act) debarring
Adrian Vela for a period of 5 years from
importing articles of food or offering
such articles for importation into the
United States. FDA bases this order on
a finding that Mr. Vela was convicted of
three felony counts under Federal law
for conduct relating to the importation
into the United States of an article of
food. Mr. Vela was given notice of the
proposed debarment and an opportunity
to request a hearing within the
timeframe prescribed by regulation. As
of November 3, 2012 (30 days after
receipt of the notice), Mr. Vela had not
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responded. Mr. Vela’s failure to respond
constitutes a waiver of his right to a
hearing concerning this action.
DATES: This order is effective March 5,
2013.
ADDRESSES: Submit applications for
termination of debarment to the
Division of Dockets Management (HFA–
305), Food and Drug Administration,
5630 Fishers Lane, Rm. 1061, Rockville,
MD 20852.
FOR FURTHER INFORMATION CONTACT:
Kenny Shade, Office of Regulatory
Affairs, Food and Drug Administration,
12420 Parklawn Dr., Rockville, MD
20857, 301–796–4640.
SUPPLEMENTARY INFORMATION:
I. Background
Section 306(b)(1)(C) of the FD&C Act
(21 U.S.C. 335a(b)(1)(C)) permits FDA to
debar an individual from importing an
article of food or offering such an article
for import into the United States if FDA
finds, as required by section
306(b)(3)(A) of the FD&C Act, that the
individual has been convicted of a
felony for conduct relating to the
importation into the United States of
any food.
On November 21, 2011, Mr. Vela was
convicted, as defined in section
306(l)(1)(B) of the FD&C Act, when the
U.S. District Court for the Southern
District of Florida accepted his plea of
guilty and entered judgment against him
for the following offenses: One count of
conspiracy to falsely label and misbrand
food, in violation of 18 U.S.C. 371; one
count of false labeling of seafood under
the Lacey Act, in violation of 16 U.S.C.
3372(d)(2); and one count of
misbranding food in violation of 21
U.S.C. 331(a).
FDA’s finding that debarment is
appropriate is based on the felony
convictions referenced herein for
conduct relating to the importation into
the United States of any food. The
factual basis for these convictions is as
follows: As alleged in the criminal
information filed against Mr. Vela, he
was the operating manager and sole
shareholder of Sea Food Center, a
seafood wholesaler engaged in various
aspects of purchasing, importing,
processing, packing, selling, and
exporting seafood products.
Beginning on or about June 30, 2008,
and continuing through on or about
June 29, 2009, he knowingly combined,
conspired, confederated, and agreed
with his co-conspirators to commit an
offense against the laws of the United
States related to the importation of food.
The purpose of the conspiracy was for
Mr. Vela and his co-conspirators to
unlawfully enrich themselves by
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